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Report on the Fifteenth General Meeting with the NSW Ombudsman

Functions of the Committee

The Committee on the Office of the Ombudsman and the Police Integrity Commission is
constituted under Part 4A of the Ombudsman Act 1974. The functions of the Committee
under the Ombudsman Act are set out in s.31B(1) as follows:

e to monitor and to review the exercise by the Ombudsman of the Ombudsman’s
functions under this or any other Act;

e to report to both Houses of Parliament, with such comments as it thinks fit, on any
matter appertaining to the Ombudsman or connected with the exercise of the
Ombudsman’s functions to which, in the opinion of the Joint Committee, the attention
of Parliament should be directed;

e to examine each annual and other report made by the Ombudsman, and presented to
Parliament, under this or any other Act and to report to both Houses of Parliament on
any matter appearing in, or arising out of, any such report;

e to report to both Houses of Parliament any change that the Joint Committee
considers desirable to the functions, structures and procedures of the Office of the
Ombudsman;

e toinquire into any question in connection with the Joint Committee’s functions which
is referred to it by both Houses of Parliament, and to report to both Houses on that
guestion.

These functions may be exercised in respect of matters occurring before or after the
commencement of this section of the Act.

Section 31B(2) of the Ombudsman Act specifies that the Committee is not authorised:
e toinvestigate a matter relating to particular conduct; or

e to reconsider a decision to investigate, not to investigate or to discontinue
investigation of a particular complaint; or

e to exercise any function referred to in subsection (1) in relation to any report under
section 27; or

e to reconsider the findings, recommendations, determinations or other decisions of the
Ombudsman, or of any other person, in relation to a particular investigation or
complaint or in relation to any particular conduct the subject of a report under section
27; or

e to exercise any function referred to in subsection (1) in relation to the Ombudsman’s
functions under the Telecommunications (Interception) (New South Wales) Act 1987.

The Committee also has the following functions under the Police Integrity Commission Act
1996:

e to monitor and review the exercise by the Commission and the Inspector of their
functions;

e to report to both Houses of Parliament, with such comments as it thinks fit, on any
matter appertaining to the Commission or the Inspector or connected with the
exercise of their functions to which, in the opinion of the Joint Committee, the
attention of Parliament should be directed;
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to examine each annual and other report of the Commission and of the Inspector and
report to both Houses of Parliament on any matter appearing, or arising out of, any
such report;

to examine trends and changes in police corruption, and practices and methods
relating to police corruption, and report to both Houses of Parliament any changes
which the Joint Committee thinks desirable to the functions, structures and
procedures of the Commission and the Inspector; and

to inquire into any question in connection with its functions which is referred to it by
both Houses of Parliament, and report to both Houses on that question.

The Act further specifies that the Joint Committee is not authorised:

to investigate a matter relating to particular conduct; or

to reconsider a decision to investigate, not to investigate or to discontinue
investigation of a particular complaint, a particular matter or particular conduct; or

to reconsider the findings, recommendations, determinations or other decisions of the
Commission in relation to a particular investigation or a particular complaint.

The Statutory Appointments (Parliamentary Veto) Amendment Act, assented to on 19 May
1992, amended the Ombudsman Act by extending the Committee’s powers to include the
power to veto the proposed appointment of the Ombudsman and the Director of Public
Prosecutions. This section was further amended by the Police Legislation Amendment Act
1996 which provided the Committee with the same veto power in relation to proposed
appointments to the positions of Commissioner for the PIC and Inspector of the PIC. Section
31BA of the Ombudsman Act provides:

The Minister is to refer a proposal to appoint a person as Ombudsman, Director of
Public Prosecutions, Commissioner for the Police Integrity Commission or Inspector
of the Police Integrity Commission to the Joint Committee and the Committee is
empowered to veto the proposed appointment as provided by this section. The
Minister may withdraw a referral at any time.

The Joint Committee has 14 days after the proposed appointment is referred to it to
veto the proposal and has a further 30 days (after the initial 14 days) to veto the
proposal if it notifies the Minister within that 14 days that it requires more time to
consider the matter.

The Joint Committee is to notify the Minister, within the time that it has to veto a
proposed appointment, whether or not it vetoes it.

A referral or notification under this section is to be in writing.

In this section, a reference to the Minister is;

» in the context of an appointment of Ombudsman, a reference to the Minister
administering section 6A of this Act;

* in the context of an appointment of Director of Public Prosecutions, a reference to
the Minister administering section 4A of the Director of Public Prosecutions Act
1986; and

* in the context of an appointment of Commissioner for the Police Integrity
Commission or Inspector of the Police Integrity Commission, a reference to the
Minister administering section 7 or 88 (as appropriate) of the Police Integrity
Commission Act 1996.

iv
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Functions of the Committee

The Committee also oversights the Information Commissioner. The Committee’s functions
are set out in section 44 of the Information Commissioner Act. Under section 5 of that Act
the Committee has the power to veto the appointment of the Commissioner.
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Chair’s foreword

The General Meetings with the Ombudsman and his executive staff provide the Committee
with the opportunity to overview the work undertaken by the Office during the previous year
and become aware of particular issues which the Ombudsman considers should be brought
to the Committee’s attention. This meeting was the first occasion that | had met with the
Ombudsman since my election as Committee Chair.

This year the Ombudsman indicated that in order to ensure its efficiency and effectiveness
in the light of financial constraints his Office was reviewing its systems and processes,
senior staff development and the nature of the work done by the Office.

Each year the Ombudsman’s Office continues to handle many thousands of inquiries and
formal complaints and produce a number of important reports which often deal with
disadvantage suffered by the most vulnerable members of our community. As well, the
Ombudsman is often given the responsibility for monitoring and reporting on the operation of
new legislation.

Two issues were of concern to the Committee: one is the Ombudsman’s access to
correctional centre official visitors; the other is a provision in the Ombudsman Act which
allows agencies to claim legal professional privilege. These and other matters are discussed
in the following report.

I would like to thank the Members of the Committee for their participation in the General
Meeting and their contribution to the reporting process.

The Hon Kerry Mickey MP
Chair
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Chapter One - Commentary

1.1

1.2

1.3

1.4

On Thursday 21 May 2009, the Committee conducted the Fifteenth General Meeting
with the New South Wales Ombudsman and his executive officers. This is the second
time the Committee has met with the Ombudsman during the 54" Parliament.

As part of the preparation for the General Meeting, the Committee sent the
Ombudsman a series of questions on notice about matters raised in the Annual
Report for 2007-2008. The answers to these questions on notice can be found at
Chapter Two of this report.

Evidence was taken from the Ombudsman and his executive officers in relation to the
Annual Report for 2007-2008 as well as current issues relevant to the Ombudsman’s
jurisdiction. The commentary that follows focuses on a number of issues, including
the establishment of the Information Commissioner, the ways in which the
Ombudsman verifies information sought from agencies in response to complaints, the
operation of the Official Visitors Program in prisons and correctional centres and the
Ombudsman’s work with Indonesian and Pacific region Ombudsman.

During the meeting, the Committee was informed of the retirement of Anne Barwick,
and would like to thank her for her diligent and tireless work as the Assistant
Ombudsman for Children and Young People. The Committee notes that Ms Barwick
led the Ombudsman’s child protection division from its beginning, establishing the
jurisdiction and the interagency relationships necessary for effective work. The
Committee thanks Ms Barwick for her significant contribution to ensuring better child
protection in New South Wales.

Information Commissioner

1.5

1.6

1.7

1.8

In February 2009, the Ombudsman released a special report to Parliament under
section 341 of the Ombudsman Act called Opening up Government: Review of the
Freedom of Information Act 1989. It made 88 recommendations concerning repealing
the Freedom of Information Act and replacing it with an Open Government
Information Act, as well as establishing an Information Commissioner as the public
proponent for the objects and intentions of the new system, as well as providing an
external review of decisions.

On 6 May the Premier released three exposure draft bills for public comment: the
Open Government Information Bill, the Information Commissioner Bill and the Open
Government Information (Consequential Amendments and Repeals) Bill. The
majority of the recommendations made in the Ombudsman’s report had been
accepted.

The Ombudsman gave evidence at the General Meeting that he was glad to see
some momentum on the issue of reforming access to information and that the
legislation provided a greatly improved access regime than currently existed.

In June, the Premier introduced the new access to information legislation into the
House, the Government Information (Public Access) Bill 2009, and provided for an
Information Commissioner in the Government Information (Information
Commissioner) Bill 2009. Both Bills were assented to on 26 June 2009 and the
Government Information (Information Commissioner) Act 2009 commenced on 17
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Commentary

July 2009. As yet, the Government Information (Public Access) Act 2009 is not in
force.

1.9 The Committee on the Office of the Ombudsman and the Police Integrity
Commission will be oversighting the Information Commissioner.

Information verification

1.10 During the course of the General Meeting, the Ombudsman responded to a question
without notice concerning how his Office ensured the accuracy of information used in
reaching a decision regarding a complaint. The Ombudsman discussed the systems
used by his Office to ensure the accuracy of information and how it is interpreted for
use in correspondence and reports. The Ombudsman noted that these issues are
discussed on page 28 of the Annual Report. The Ombudsman also stated that if a
report was critical of an agency, his Office consults with the agency to give them the
opportunity to respond to the matter.

1.11 Itis imperative that the Ombudsman has rigorous mechanisms in place to ensure the
accuracy of information. The Office’s reputation and credibility relies on the veracity
of its information. The Committee is pleased to see the Ombudsman managing this
risk in a proactive and ongoing manner.

Indonesian and Pacific Region Ombudsman

1.12 In his response to questions on notice, the Ombudsman discussed his Office’s
ongoing involvement with the Indonesian Ombudsman and the Pacific Ombudsman.
During the General Meeting, the Assistant Ombudsman, Greg Andrews, outlined
some of the exchange programs that have taken place, primarily through the
Commonwealth Ombudsman. The Ombudsman indicated that his work in the region
is funded through the Government Partnership Fund, which is administered by
AusAID. Mr Barbour advised the Committee that his application for continued funding
has been viewed favourably by AusAID, and that the Chairman of the Pacific
Ombudsman Alliance, John McMillan, the Commonwealth Ombudsman, will be
writing in relation to this matter shortly. Mr Barbour said that he understood they were
supportive of a further five year program.

1.13 The Committee is pleased to see the Ombudsman making such an important
contribution to strengthening institutions in both Indonesia and the Pacific region.

Official visitors in correctional centres

1.14 The official visitors are independent of the Department of Corrective Services, and
make unannounced visits to correctional centres as a way of independently
monitoring conditions and practices at those centres. Formerly, the official visitors
were administered by the Inspector of Corrective Services, but since the abolition of
that office, the official visitors are administered by the Department of Corrective
Services while still remaining independent of that department.

1.15 In answers to questions on notice, the Ombudsman discussed in some detail the
changes to the administration of the official visitors appointed by the Minister for
Corrective Services. Previously, the Department of Corrective Services supplied the
Ombudsman’s Office with the contact details for all official visitors. However, on the
basis of “privacy concerns” the Commissioner for Corrective Services issued a
directive that Correction’s General Managers were to facilitate the Ombudsman’s
contact with the official visitors.
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1.16

1.17

1.18

1.19

Commentary

As a result, the Ombudsman’s Office now has very little contact with official visitors.
This impacts on the Ombudsman’s work in a number of ways. The Ombudsman is no
longer in position to raise grievances with the official visitors that may be best dealt
with by them; the Ombudsman is no longer able to speak to them before visiting
prisons, which means it is difficult for Ombudsman officers to acquire an
understanding of current issues in particular correctional centres or ascertain which
inmates may benefit from an interview.

While some official visitors do contact the Ombudsman’s Office, and the
Ombudsman’s staff are able to make contact with the official visitors at regional
conferences, there is now greatly reduced contact.

While the Ombudsman suggested to the previous Minister for Justice a number of
ways in which official visitors’ privacy could be respected while allowing the
Ombudsman access to their contact details, neither the Minister nor the Corrective
Services Commissioner agreed. As matters now stand, the Ombudsman has no way
of contacting the official visitors directly.

The Committee is concerned that the current arrangements whereby the General
Managers of correctional centres hold the contact details for the official visitors
compromise the independence of both the official visitors and the Ombudsman. It
also places an extra administrative burden on the General Managers. The Committee
intends to write to the Minister for Corrective Services asking him to rectify this
matter.

Matters arising from the Fourteenth General Meeting with the NSW
Ombudsman

Legal Professional Privilege

1.20

1.21

During the 14™ General Meeting with the NSW Ombudsman, the Ombudsman drew
to the Committee’s attention ongoing issues surrounding legal professional privilege.
For Ombudsman in other States, Territories and the Commonwealth, as well as the
Western Australian Parliamentary Commissioner, public sector agencies cannot
refuse access to documents on the basis of a claim of legal professional privilege.
The Police Integrity Commission and the Independent Commission Against
Corruption are not prevented from accessing any class of document. However under
section 21 of the NSW Ombudsman Act, a claim of legal professional privilege can
prevent the Ombudsman from gaining access to documents held by a public sector
agency.

On the basis of the evidence given by the Ombudsman, the Committee wrote to both
the Premier and the Attorney General in October 2008 seeking an amendment to the
Ombudsman Act to removed the legal professional privilege exemption. Almost one
year has passed and no response has been received by the Committee despite
follow up action being taken by the Committee Secretariat. The Committee will again
write to the Premier and the Attorney General raising these matters and seeking a full
and prompt response.

Oversight powers for Telecommunications Interception

1.22

The Committee is pleased to note that the issues highlighted in the Report on the
Fourteenth General Meeting with the NSW Ombudsman regarding the Ombudsman’s
ability to effectively oversight warrants for telecommunications interception have been
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addressed by the Telecommunications (Interception and Access) (New South Wales)
Amendment Act 2009.
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Chapter Two - Questions on notice and answers

Matters Arising from NSW Ombudsman Annual Report 2007-08

Question 1

Can you provide more information to the Committee on your work with Indonesian
and Pacific region Ombudsman (AR pp 9 and 24)?

Answer

A Presidential Decree promulgated in March 2000 established a national Ombudsman
function for Indonesia. Upon establishment, early contact was made between the Chief
Ombudsman of Indonesia and the Commonwealth Ombudsman and that office conducted
some support programs in the following year. In 2005 a new partnership was developed
between the Commonwealth Ombudsman, the NSW Ombudsman and the Western
Australian Ombudsman to provide ongoing support under the Commonwealth Government’s
Government Partnership Fund. The Indonesian/Australian Ombudsman Linkages and
Strengthening Program was initially to run from January 2006 to June 2009 but due to the
funds being underspent it has been extended to June 2010.

The initial aim of the program was to strengthen decentralised Ombudsman services in
Indonesia and strengthen the central functions of the National Ombudsman Commission
(“NOC”) and build relationships between Indonesian and Australian Ombudsman staff.

The establishment of the National Ombudsman Commission was predicated on there being
a subsequent passage of legislation to provide specific powers and enable the Ombudsman
to function in a similar fashion to Ombudsman in Western democracies. It was, however, not
until September 2008 that the law on Ombudsman of the Republic of Indonesia was finally
passed. There have been a number of exchanges of staff between the NOC and Australian
Ombudsman offices in the intervening period.

Since July 2008 direct involvement of our office in the program has involved support for the
NOC assisting it to develop processes to improve the internal complaint handling within the
Indonesian Lands Department. Two of our staff attended a workshop in Jakarta in July 2008
and provided other advice to NOC staff during the week they were there. This has been
supplemented by ongoing email advice.

In August 2008 two senior investigation officers from the NOC spent a 12-day placement in
our office where they focused on learning about how to develop complaint handling systems
in general and how to develop professional relationships with agencies within the
Ombudsman’s jurisdiction. For the latter program we arranged a number of agency visits for
them to observe consultation and liaison strategies involving the NSW Police Force, the
Department of Lands and the Valuer General, and the Department of Corrective Services.
They also had a meeting with the then Chair of the Joint Parliamentary Committee on the
NSW Ombudsman and Police Integrity Commission.

The original intention of the program, which was to support the decentralisation of
Ombudsman services in Indonesia, was thwarted by the long delay in the Indonesian
parliament passing legislation, and all efforts to date have concentrated on strengthening
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the central National Ombudsman Office in Jakarta. The passage of the legislation now
provides a mechanism for decentralisation which will provide significant new opportunities
and challenges in supporting the NOC. However, under the transition arrangements, the
new Ombudsman Commission has to be established by October 2009, and the NOC has
been largely concentrating on documenting its protocols, establishing procedures for the
new commission and doing proactive work to support the recruitment of nine new
Ombudsmen by that date. This has also been complicated by the Indonesian general
elections. As a consequence, apart from the two activities mentioned above, the general
level of activity under this program has slowed considerably over the past 9 months.

At this point we are still waiting for the NOC to identify any other specific areas of assistance
they wish to involve us in.

Our involvement in this program is both a product of and assists us in achieving our
corporate goal of being a leading watchdog body both within our own jurisdiction and
internationally. All our direct costs involved in both visits to Indonesia and supervising
placements of their staff here have been met by the Government Partnership Fund Grant
administered by the Commonwealth Ombudsman.

Pacific Ombudsman

The Ombudsman is the current vice-president of the International Ombudsman Institute for
the Australasian and Pacific region. At a meeting of the regional body some years ago, the
Pacific Ombudsman asked for the region’s help in assisting them to strengthen their
institutions. To respond to this request the Commonwealth Ombudsman and the NSW
Ombudsman submitted a funding grant application to AusAID to run a program aimed at
assessing the development needs of the existing Pacific Ombudsman offices. In 2005
Assistant Ombudsman Greg Andrews conducted a needs analysis in the Cook Islands,
Samoa and Fiji with the assistance of a consultant who also visited Tonga, Vanuatu and the
Solomons. Following a further application and as a result of this work, in April 2006 AusAID
provided $267,000 from its Pacific Government Support Program to the Commonwealth
Ombudsman’s office to conduct an activity to build a mutual support network for Pacific
Island Ombudsmen. It aimed to build a professional peer network and help the Pacific Island
Ombudsman operate more efficiently and effectively through improved effectiveness in
handling complaints and lowering their backlog of complaint cases.

The Ombudsman and Assistant Ombudsman Greg Andrews were involved in a number of
meetings of the Network, and staff from the Commonwealth Ombudsman’s office took part
in a number of placements in offices of South Pacific Ombudsmen supported by this grant.
We also established a network news web service for members. The work under this grant

was largely completed in June 2007.

At that time the Commonwealth Ombudsman was approached and requested to scope an
initiative of the Pacific Plan. The Pacific Plan is the current strategic plan of the Pacific
Island Forum (of which Australia is a member). It envisaged a regional Ombudsman for the
Pacific. This specific grant was provided to the Commonwealth Ombudsman to use the
existing network to assess the potential of a range of approaches towards regional
Ombudsman services, given current capacities and constraints at the national and regional
levels. It was also to foster a high degree of consensus among an expanded network of
Pacific Island representatives.
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In March 2008, Assistant Ombudsman Greg Andrews, in the company of the Chief
Ombudsman of Papua New Guinea and the Director of International Programs from the
Commonwealth Ombudsman’s office, visited Palau, the Marshall Islands and the Federated
States of Micronesia to conduct a country consultation about their intentions under the
Pacific Plan with respect to an Ombudsman. Another team visited Kirabati, Tuvalu and Nieu.
The existing Pacific Ombudsman and representatives from each of those countries
subsequently attended a meeting in Port Vila. The NSW Ombudsman and Assistant
Ombudsman also attended, along with representatives of the Pacific Forum Secretariat and
the United Nations Development Program. As a result of that meeting there was a
consensus that the most viable way to strengthen regional Ombudsman services was to
build on the existing Pacific Island Ombudsman Network but expand it to include other like-
integrity agencies and to provide support to those countries wishing to develop Ombudsman
offices.

Some further seeding money from the Pacific Government Support Program administered
by the Commonwealth Ombudsman has enabled us to take this initiative further and in
October 2008 the Pacific Ombudsman Alliance was established. The charter of the Alliance
is attached at annexure A. The NSW Ombudsman, as the current vice-president of the
Australian and Pacific Region of the International Ombudsman Institute, is an ex-officio
member of the Board of the Alliance. Assistant Ombudsman Greg Andrews continues to
assist the Secretariat as required depending on his availability.

In March 2009, the Ombudsman and Assistant Ombudsman attended the first board
meeting of the Alliance in Raratonga where the workplan to expend the remaining funds of
the seeding grant was determined. Assistant Ombudsman Greg Andrews returned to Palau
in April to help the government develop legislation to establish a Parliamentary
Ombudsman’s Office. All his expenses including a re-coup of his salary were paid for out of
the grant. The Commonwealth Ombudsman as Chairman of the Board is in the process of
submitting a further application for multi-year funding to AusAID to support the ongoing
development of the Alliance.

Question 2

What feedback did you provide to NSW government departments and authorities
following your survey of their complaint-handling systems and has there been any
response from agencies to your work in this area? (AR p 22)

Answer

We prepared two reports of the survey results — one for local councils and one for
departments and authorities. Each agency which had been sent a survey was provided with
a final report. We suggested they use the survey report to look at how well their complaint
handling system was operating. In particular we said this should include consideration of the
adequacy of written procedures as well as what is happening in practice in their
organisation. While a thoughtful, well written policy is an essential underpinning for any
complaint handling system, its effectiveness is determined by how well it is put into practice.
We received feedback from a number of agencies that the survey had prompted them to
review their complaint handling systems and to make improvements.
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Question 3

Can you provide more detail about your participation in, and the purpose of, the
International Network for the Independent Oversight of Police (AR p 25)?

Answer

In late 2006 the Independent Police Complaints Commission for England and Wales (IPCC)
made contact with this office to brief us about the initiative it had undertaken with a number
of other organisations from Canada, the United States and European Union to create an
international network for independent police oversight bodies. They were keen to extend the
network to our region. The aim of the network was to create opportunities for existing
oversight organisations to learn from the experience and knowledge of their peers in other
jurisdictions, and secondly to champion the principle that independent oversight of policing
provides an essential protection of citizens’ rights and is necessary to ensure that police
services operate effectively.

Following contact with other Australian oversight agencies, there was a general consensus
that the NSW Ombudsman act as a liaison point for the INIOP Steering Committee. The
then Assistant Ombudsman, Simon Cohen, represented eight Australian and New Zealand
police oversight agencies at a meeting of the INIOP Steering Group in March 2007 held in
Belgium by way of video conference from Sydney. He subsequently participated via email in
work of the Steering Group to develop a constitution. In September 2007 he also attended a
meeting of the Steering Group that was held in association with the annual conference of
the National Association for the Civilian Oversight of Law Enforcement in San Jose,
California.

The establishment of INIOP and the Secretariat functions associated with the Steering
Group has been initially supported by the Independent Police Commission for England and
Wales, however that support has its limits. Further development of INIOP has been delayed
due to problems grappling with governance issues associated with incorporating an
international body and banking and financial issues. A good deal of the momentum appears
to have been lost in the last year because of these problems and there has been little
ongoing contact in the current financial year. Due to our distance and limited resources, our
office has not been in a position to play a significant role in the development of the
association but will continue to support it if it becomes a viable organisation.

Question 4

Have you reported to the Department of Housing and NSW Health on your
investigation into the housing needs of people with a mental illness and if so, what
has been the response (AR p 31)?

Answer

During 2007-2008 we conducted an investigation into the implementation of the Joint
Guarantee of Service for People with Mental Health Problems and Disorders Living in
Aboriginal, Community and Public Housing (JGOS). Our investigation examined the steps
taken by Housing NSW and the NSW Department of Health to meet the JGOS aims, which
are to:

e Dbetter assist and enhance the wellbeing of existing social housing tenants whose
tenancy may be otherwise at risk, and
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e assist housing applicants who may be homeless or at risk of homelessness to
successfully establish a tenancy.

Our investigation considered awareness and knowledge of the JGOS, practical
implementation of the JGOS principles at a local level, governance and performance
measurement. We focused particularly on the level of involvement of Aboriginal housing
providers and medical services and the supported accommodation assistance program
(SAAP) sector.

Against a background of the increased targeting of social housing to people with complex
needs and the introduction in NSW of the Housing and Human Services Accord (the
Accord), our investigation also explored the future role of the JGOS. We considered the
extent to which the principles underpinning the JGOS have been embedded in the everyday
practices of housing workers, and whether changes are needed to ensure that social
housing is intrinsically responsive to the increasingly complex needs of its clients.

We provided our preliminary findings and recommendations (PF&R) to both agencies on 23
March 2009 and invited them to provide comments within six weeks. We have since granted
an extension to allow the agencies to respond by 18 May 2009. We also provided the PF&R
to the other signatories to the Joint Guarantee of Service: the NSW Aboriginal Housing
Office, the Aboriginal Health and Medical Research Council of NSW and the Department of
Community Services. In addition, we provided the PF&R to the Department of Ageing,
Disability and Home Care given the relevance to that department of some of our preliminary
recommendations.

Once we have considered any comments made by the agencies, we will proceed to finalise
our report. Depending on the nature of the comments received, we may choose to table the
final report in Parliament given the public interest in the issues it raises.

Community engagement

Question 5

Two of the main areas of concern raised by Official Community Visitors about service
provision in visitable services in the 2007-08 reporting year were resident safety,
representing 8% of the issues raised, and nutrition, health and hygiene, another 8%
(Official Community Visitors Annual Report 07-08, p 8). These are issues which are
basic to the fundamental well being of residents. Do you have any on-going concerns
about the ability of services to meet the needs of residents in these areas?

Answer

The role of Official Community Visitors (OCVS) is to identify and resolve issues of concern
for residents living in supported accommodation. They seek to support appropriate
mechanisms for residents to raise concerns themselves and, where that is not possible, they
will undertake that role.

These concerns are largely identified and resolved at the local level, which usually means at
the time of their visit. In most cases, the issues listed have already been resolved by the
time the information is reported to the Ombudsman.
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In 2007-8, we handled 20 complaints that had been made by OCVs, and provided advice to
support them in dealing with 74 complex service issues. Of the 20 complaints made by
OCVs, nine related to resident health and/or safety.

The majority of the issues had been resolved by the time they were reported in the OCV
Annual Report. By the end of June 2008, almost two-thirds (63.4%) of the nutrition, health
and hygiene issues reported by OCVs had been resolved, and more than two-thirds (68.4%)
of the issues reported about resident safety had been resolved.

It is important to note that, the figures alone are not an accurate representation of risk to
residents. For example, some of the issues reported are concerns about policies,
procedures and guidelines, such as policy and procedures missing or not implemented, but
with no immediate risk of harm to residents.

In addition to the work of OCVs and our related complaints function, the nutrition, health,
and safety of residents are key areas that are considered in our reviews of the deaths of
people with disabilities in care.

Our reviewable disability deaths annual reports have consistently focused on improving the
management of risks to residents, including nutrition, swallowing, falls, and safety risks. In
recent years we have noted some important developments in this area, including: the
release by DADHC of sector-wide policy guidance and requirements regarding health care
and managing client risks; evaluations of key risk assessment tools, such as the Nutrition
and Swallowing Risk Checklist; and increased resourcing of allied health and behaviour
intervention and support services.

Question 6

How has DoCS responded to observations made in the report Supporting the carers
of Aboriginal children and have recommendations of the Special Commission of
Inquiry into Child Protection Services in NSW supported the report’s conclusions?
(AR pp 49 and 69)

Answer

We provided our report to DoCS in April 2008 following an in-depth review including face-to-
face surveys of 100 carers of Aboriginal children. The report detailed observations about
iIssues including support for carers; consultation processes around the placement of
Aboriginal children; cultural support planning; health and education and data collection. We
also provided a copy of our report to the Special Commission of Inquiry given that it was
examining a number of the issues canvassed in our review.

Against this background, we recommended that DoCS provide us with their response for
addressing the issues raised in the report within two months of the Special Commission of
Inquiry reporting its findings. Justice Wood issued his report of the Special Commission of
Inquiry on 24 November 2008.

The recommendations of the Special Commission of Inquiry supported the observations and
conclusions made in our report in relation to the following key areas:

e We recommended that DoCS develop, implement and monitor appropriate and
consistent cultural support planning processes to foster cultural identity and
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connectiveness for Aboriginal children in out-of-home care. The Inquiry highlighted that
Aboriginal children and young persons in OOHC should be connected to their family and
their community, while addressing their social, emotional and cultural needs. The Inquiry
agreed that innovative measures are needed for Aboriginal children and young persons
to remain connected with their culture while being safe, cared for and educated.

The Inquiry supported our recommendation that DoCS develop, implement and monitor
clear and consistent guidelines for departmental consultation with communities in
relation to placement decisions for Aboriginal children, to ensure meaningful compliance
with the Aboriginal Child Placement Principles and noted that:
It became apparent to the Inquiry that there exists among DoCS caseworkers, and the
community more generally, a range of views about actions that must be undertaken in order
to satisfy the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander principles within the Care Act (both the
Aboriginal Placement Principles, and the principles at ss.11, 12 and 14). This range of
interpretations in turn influenced the range of views about whether the principles are
themselves satisfactory, and whether they are being satisfactorily applied in practice.

Given the way in which consultation has been interpreted in different CSCs, and the fact that
such practices may or may not meet the requirements of s.13 of the Care Act, depending on
the connection of the specific Aboriginal caseworker or consultant to the family and/or
community of the Aboriginal child or young person, it would appear that clear guidelines need
to be developed and implemented to assist caseworkers to consistently and meaningfully
apply the Aboriginal Placement Principles. There may be regional differences in their
application which should be accommodated.

We highlighted the limited capacity of the Aboriginal OOHC sector, with these services
currently only able to place around 200 of the Aboriginal children and young persons in
OOHC. The Inquiry supported further consideration of our recommendation that a review
take place of the Aboriginal, Child and Family Secretariat’s current capacity with the view
to considering the role it might play in the future through expanding its activities in
providing advice to DoCS in all facets of child protection work including assessment,
case planning, case meetings, home visits, attending court, placing Aboriginal children
and young persons in OOHC and making restoration decisions.

We recommended that DoCS needed to ensure appropriate, regular and ongoing
communication between caseworkers and carers in order to better support carers and
facilitate a cooperative approach to achieving case plan objectives. We suggested a
range of practical strategies to achieve this. The Inquiry supported our view that given
the increasing numbers of Aboriginal children and young persons in OOHC, as well as
their placement with relatives or kin, supporting these carers is essential. Due to the
large numbers of Aboriginal children and young persons in OOHC, the Inquiry also
recommended that priority should be given to strengthening the capacity for Aboriginal
families to undertake foster and kinship caring roles. The Inquiry also highlighted its
concerns about the communication with and engagement of carers by DoCS
caseworkers and their direct line managers, and noted that this did not always reflect
DoCS policies and procedures.

We made several recommendations about the need to ensure that children and young
persons are assisted to gain regular access to education, health and other services to
meet their changing needs and to enable them to grow and develop. The Inquiry
highlighted the need for a system common to all agencies delivering services to children
and young persons in OOHC that collects essential health information and monitors their
health and educational outcomes. The Inquiry also supported a number of the practical
health and education measures that need to be addressed as a matter of priority. For
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example, the need for each child in OOHC to have an accessible, comprehensive and
transferable medical record.

In December 2008 we arranged a meeting with the Director General of DoCS and the NSW
Children's Guardian to discuss the most effective method for establishing an ongoing and
coordinated monitoring process to ensure compliance with recommendations made in the
various OOHC reports issued by our office and the Children’s Guardian over the last 18
months. We recently received advice from DoCS that it is currently developing an issues
register which will include all of the systemic issues identified in reports prepared by both
organisations as well as timeframes for completion. This document will be used to track
progress through regular meetings between DoCS, the Children’s Guardian and our office.
We expect to have our first meeting in the next month.

Question 7

You have identified a need for suitable bail accommodation for homeless young
people facing criminal charges (AR p 54). Now that the Special Commission of Inquiry
into Child Protection Services in NSW has concluded, has the Office formulated its
response to this problem?

Answer

Our consultations with youth services, particularly juvenile justice community service
officers, alerted us to the issue of young people being held in detention because suitable
bail accommodation is not available. In particular it seems there is a gap in accommodation
for accused young people who do not have stable homes, especially as many of them may
be hard to place in youth refuges because of their complex needs.

The Special Commission of Inquiry has recommended the Department of Juvenile Justice
establish an after hours bail placement service. The government supported the
recommendation in principle. We are unable to make an assessment of the likely impact of
the recommendation until funding has been announced, along with further details of what
the service will consist of. We will continue to monitor the issue through our complaint work,
visits to juvenile justice centres and meetings with relevant organisations.

Children and young people

Question 8

Following your review of 50 children under five years of age in out-of-home care, has
DoCS progressed in improving policy and practice to support very young children in
care? (AR pp 70-71)

Answer

Our review of very young children in out-of-home care identified a range of practices
requiring improvement. These included adoption practice in relation to permanency
planning, compliance with section 82 orders under the Children and Young Persons (Care
and Protection) Act 1998, identifying and responding to children’s health and development
needs when they enter care, the documentation of children’s health and developmental
progress over time, compliance with the DoCS'’s rules around case transfer, completion of
placement reviews, and compliance with the statutory requirements relating to the provision
of information and documents to carers.
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In response to these issues, DoCS (the department) has advised this office that it has taken
the following steps to improve practice. The most recent advice received from the
department about these matters was received in April 2009.

Adoption and permanency planning
The department:

e created an out-of-home care team in February 2008

e provided a two-day permanency planning training course for over a 1,600 of its field staff
and good practice guidelines are now in place — all relevant staff have now been
provided with the training

¢ has developed additional guidelines (Considering Adoption for Children in PR of the
Minister, Consent to Adoption, Post Adoption Contact, and Prepare the Court
Application). These are currently awaiting approval and will then be placed on the
department’s intranet

e evaluated its permanency planning project

e established new regional adoption positions to assist and support caseworkers with
adoption cases — as at March 2009, six such positions were filled.

e is providing practical support with preparation of the adoption application documents
through the adoption paralegal attached to the department’s legal services branch

The department has advised that several of the children identified in our 2007 group review
report as languishing in foster care have now been adopted.

Compliance with s82 orders

In October 2008, the department told us that, in light of the group review findings concerning
the department’s inconsistent practice regarding these reports, it would review possible
mechanisms to prompt caseworkers when s82 reports were due and amend its Information
about care orders procedures accordingly.

In April 2009, the department noted the Special Commission of Inquiry into Child Protection
Services in NSW recommendation relating to orders made under section 82 — namely, that
the Children’s Court should develop rules concerning the timing, notice, confidentiality and

procedures related to s.82 reports to ensure that they are made in a timely fashion and that
all parties are provided with a copy of the report.

The identification of children’s health and development needs when they enter care
Disappointingly, our review found that the identification of children’s health and development
needs on entry into care had not significantly improved since our making a similar finding in
2003.

In October 2008, the department:

e acknowledged that in relation to the consistent provision of timely health and education
assessments for children in care there remains a ‘critical gap in the out of home care
service system, as does the provision of appropriate services to ensure these needs are
met...’
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e said its staff were receiving training on NSW Health’s ‘blue book’ (for children)

e reaffirmed its position that all children and young people entering out-of-home care
should have a comprehensive health assessment

e advised that it was seeking expressions of interest for the establishment of a state wide
out-of-home care assessment service.

In April 2009, the department noted that the NSW Government had supported the Special
Commission of Inquiry’s recommendation relating to the provision of comprehensive
multidisciplinary health and development assessments for all children within 30 days of
entering out-of-home care. The department has told us that it has commenced planning with
NSW Health to implement this recommendation. Accordingly, the department is no longer
pursuing an expression of interest for the establishment of a state wide out-of-home care
assessment service.

The documentation of children’s health and developmental progress over time
Our group review found significant deficiencies in the documentation of children’s health and
developmental progress while they were in care.

In response to this finding the department told us that it was developing an OOHC Client
Information Checklist which would be supported by new procedures and training. The list
includes immunisation, dental and medical records and would form a part of annual
placement review. The department also developed a practice solution session on the NSW
Health My First Health Record to assist caseworkers appreciate what information should be
documented.

In April 2009, the department told us that the checklist is now in place.

Compliance with the department’s rules around case transfer
Our review highlighted the significant problems children and carers face when the child’s file
is not transferred to the appropriate office in a timely way.

In October 2008, the department advised that it was reviewing its casework practice
procedures Transfer of Case Management and the Case Plan. The department told us that
the review would consider the actions that staff are required to take to facilitate case
transfer, timeframes for these actions, and transfer of cases between staff within units and
between units. The department also told us that it was working on a project to ‘define
handover procedures between DoCS teams and review any current inadequacies’.

In April 2009, the department advised that its new procedures for transfer of case
management will be completed by June 2009, and rolled out from July 2009.

We have asked the department to provide us with a copy of the finalised procedures.

Completion of placement reviews
Our group review highlighted the multiple problems that may arise when children’s
placements are not reviewed.
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The department has told us that it introduced revised procedures for placement reviews in
November 2008. Training in these procedures was provided concurrently.

Compliance with the statutory requirements relating to the provision of information
and documentation to carers

The department told us that its practice procedures clearly state what information
caseworkers should provide to carers. The department said that its staff have been provided
with training in relation to these procedures.

Question 9

On p 79 of the Annual Report you noted your concerns that DoCS had not completed
in due time investigations of higher-risk allegations of child abuse. However, you
then report on page 80 that DoCS’ finalisation rate in these matters had begun to
significantly improve. Has this improved finalisation rate continued and have you
been able to extend the class or kind determination in line with Recommendation 23.5
of the Special Commission of Inquiry into Child Protection Services in NSW?

Answer

In March 2008, the Child Protection Division (CPD) sought information from the Department
of Community Services (the department) about its delays in finalising investigations of
reportable allegations and about its failure to provide information that we required under the
Ombudsman Act. The department advised us in May 2008 that it had implemented both
short term and longer term strategies to prioritise the finalisation of investigations and to
improve communication and information exchange between the department and the CPD.

In the period following that advice, the department finalised a large number of investigations
and cleared the backlog of outstanding information requested. With some exceptions (and
disregarding the delays), the investigations received were generally of a satisfactory
standard.

These circumstances indicated that the department’s finalisation rates of reportable
allegations had begun to improve and that it was building future capacity. We commented
on this improvement on page 80 of our annual report.

As a result of this improved performance, we drafted a class or kind determination that
extended the range of alleged conducts that could be exempted from notification to the
Ombudsman. A draft determination was forwarded to the department’s Director General in
September 2008 for comment.

Current situation

The department’s efforts to prioritise the finalisation of reports have continued. Since April
2008, the CPD has received approximately 350 completed investigation reports from the
Department.

However, in the same period, the number of matters notified by the department has
increased by approximately 10% and the department is again struggling to complete
investigations in a reasonable timeframe within the current staffing level of the Allegations
Against Employees Unit (AAE Unit).
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We note that of the more than 450 open investigations of reportable allegations, a large
proportion are low-level allegations that should be finalised more quickly. In our view, low-
level matters and matters that are not overly complex should be finalised within 4 months,
and no longer than 5-6 months. Currently, the department is taking 8-10 months to complete
these investigations.

In February 2009 the Assistant Ombudsman, Children and Young People, advised the
department that if the determination was to be finalised by July 2009, the Ombudsman
would need to be assured that the department had clear strategies in place to address the
current backlog of allegations and to effectively manage all investigations into the future.
The department wrote to the Ombudsman in March 2009 and outlined its strategies
including further centralising its investigation functions, expanding the AAE Unit, and
Improving its business processes.

The department did not provide a firm time frame for the implementation of its strategies and
acknowledged that the majority of strategies were in the developmental stage. The
department also advised that its budget for the expansion of the AAE Unit had not been
secured. The recruitment and training of additional staff rests on receiving an enhanced
budget allocation for the AAE Unit.

In principle, the Ombudsman supports the extension of the current class or kind
determination. However, until the department can demonstrate its capacity to effectively
manage its workload in the area of reportable allegations against employees, the
Ombudsman is not able to extend the determination at this time. That said, we will continue
to work with the department to achieve this outcome.

Question 10

You reported that, “a number of public authorities, some with significant contact with
children, had inadequate understanding of reportable allegations and the requirement
to report them to the Ombudsman”. (AR p 81) Can you provide more detail about your
efforts to address this, including information about your biannual public authorities
forums? Has there been any improvement in this situation?

Answer

In last year’s annual report we outlined concerns that some public authorities, some with
significant contact with children, had an inadequate understanding of reportable allegations
and the requirement to report them to the Ombudsman. We have addressed these concerns
in a number of ways.

In November 2008 we held a half-day forum attended by more than 30 representatives of
more than 20 public authorities. The forum covered topics including reporting responsibilities
to the Ombudsman, trends and patterns in reporting by public authorities and strategies for
preventing child abuse in the workplace. The forum was well received and the subject of
positive evaluations from attendees. The forum has also resulted in an increase in formal
and informal inquiries from public authorities, seeking advice about their child protection
systems and policies. Some public authorities have also been more proactive in contacting
us to discuss child protection complaints. We will not be holding another forum in April 2009
due to the proximity with our Child Protection Symposium being held in May. However,
attendees at the November forum expressed an overwhelming interest in the forums
continuing on a biannual or annual basis.
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Over the year, we have assessed several public authorities’ child protection policies,
providing detailed written feedback on the strengths of the policies and areas for
improvement. We have also held case consultations with a number of public authorities in
regard to complex child protection investigations, resulting in the matters being progressed
more effectively and the involved parties having a greater awareness of our expectations
and a greater capacity to manage similar matters in future.

For the period July 2008 — March 2009, we have received twice as many notifications from
public authorities as we had for the same period last year. This suggests that our efforts to
increase awareness of reporting responsibilities have been successful. We continue to hold
concerns about a particular public authority’s compliance with the strict requirements of our
legislation, however we are satisfied that the agency is cooperating with our efforts to assist
it to improve its practice.

People with a disability
Question 11

What have been the outcomes of the Office’s discussions with DADHC concerning
large residential centres’ compliance with the Disability Services Act? (AR p 93)

Answer

In 2008, we received legal advice concerning whether there were any potential compliance
issues associated with the proposed redevelopments of a number of DADHC large
residential centres. To this end:

e We sought DADHC'’s views on our legal advice. In response, DADHC has indicated that
our advice was based on some incomplete information, and has since provided
additional information to clarify its position on this issue.

¢ We have also had frequent discussions with DADHC regarding the department’s
progress towards obtaining its own independent legal advice. In March 2009, DADHC
agreed to provide us with a copy of its legal advice on the proviso that we do not make it
publicly available. In this regard, DADHC has said that any release of its legal advice to
us would not constitute it waiving legal privilege in relation to the material. Relevant to
this claim of privilege is the fact that DADHC's legal advice around this broad issue is still
‘evolving’ and ‘litigation on related matters is now in train’.

e We have informed DADHC that, once we receive the department’s legal advice, we will
provide it to our legal counsel for reconsideration of his original advice to us.

e We are continuing to have discussions with DADHC regarding ways in which there might
be public discussion and debate on this issue. Obviously, current proceedings are
complicating this issue.

Question 12

Has Early Childhood Intervention Australia completed its examination of programs
and services for children with disabilities? (AR, p 93) If so, what are the outcomes of
their research?

Answer
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Early Childhood Intervention Australia provided us with a report in July 2008 on the current
issues facing young children with disabilities and their families accessing the early childhood
services. In the main, these are educational and therapeutic services.

The report identified a number of weaknesses with the current service system. Broadly,
these included:

e alack of a centralised intake and referral process within regions across NSW

e the complexity of the service system and the problem this presents to families trying to
access services

e poor coordination between the health and disability systems
e lack of choice of services for families in regional/remote NSW

e funding levels and the impact of this on service access and equity.

The report acknowledged the NSW Government’s Better Together initiative, and that Better
Together has been designed to make services work better for people with a disability and
their families through better coordination, increased funding, a focus on early intervention,
and better services. The report noted that implementation of Better Together should address
some of the weaknesses referred to above.

In addition to contracting the above report, this office has been closely monitoring DADHC'’s
roll out of Stronger Together, with a particular focus on the department’s new case
management framework and what this means for children with a disability and their families.
We have met with senior staff of the department to receive briefings on the roll out of the
framework and these meetings are scheduled to be ongoing throughout 2009.

It is our view that effective case management is critical to the success of both Better
Together and Stronger Together. Accordingly, we have told DADHC that this is an area that
we will examine more closely in 2010.

Question 13

What has been the outcome of the Office’s review into the implementation of
DADHC'’s Aboriginal Policy Framework and Aboriginal Consultation Strategy (AR p
94)?

Answer

In 2008 we commenced a review of the implementation of DADHC’s Aboriginal Policy
Framework and Aboriginal Consultation Strategy. The Aboriginal Policy Framework aims to
guide staff in their work with Aboriginal people and communities. Our review is exploring
whether individual regions are implementing the strategies outlined in the framework and if
so, the effectiveness of these strategies. The Aboriginal Consultation Strategy aims to
ensure that Aboriginal people with a disability and their carers have:

e equity of access and outcomes to DADHC programs and services, and
e equity of participation in DADHC planning and decision-making.

As such, our review is exploring the adequacy of consultation mechanisms in place between
DADHC, relevant service providers and Aboriginal communities at a local, regional and state
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level. We are also examining whether these mechanisms are providing Aboriginal people
better access to DADHC'’s services and to the services it funds.

The review is based on consultations in selected locations within DADHC's six regions,
including interviews with DADHC staff, local partners and service providers (both Aboriginal
and mainstream), and where appropriate clients, carers and community groups. To-date our
consultations have involved visits to over 70 locations across NSW and over 400 meetings.
We have completed consultations in five of DADHC'’s six regions and are finalising
provisional reports to each DADHC Regional Director. We will seek written responses prior
to providing final reports to the Director General of DADHC. A feedback bulletin for
distribution to people and organisations consulted will also be prepared in consultation with
each Regional Director.

Question 14

What have been the responses of the Department of Ageing and Community Services
and NSW Health to the recommendations in Report of Reviewable Deaths in 2007,
Volume 1: Deaths of people with disabilities in care?

Answer

The recommendations in our Report of Reviewable Deaths in 2007 Volume 1: Deaths of
people with disabilities in care have been directed at the Department of Ageing, Disability
and Home Care (DADHC), and NSW Health. Both departments have responded to our
recommendations within the required timeframe, and have indicated action underway or
planned for meeting the recommendations.

NSW Health
We directed two recommendations to NSW Health, targeted at:

a) services for people with dual diagnoses of intellectual disability and mental health; and
b) services to improve the health outcomes of people with an intellectual disability.

In relation to services for people with dual diagnosis, NSW Health has told us that:

e A Chair of Intellectual Disability Mental Health at the University of NSW has been
appointed, funded by DADHC. The position will be responsible for undergraduate and
postgraduate teaching in mental health and intellectual disability, and is funded for an
initial five year period.

e The NSW Institute of Psychiatry is funded to provide nine Advanced Psychiatry
Fellowships over three years in intellectual disability and mental health. As there have
been no applications to date, NSW Health had organised a meeting of a sub-group for
early 2009 to consider options for attracting applicants.

e A Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is being developed by NSW Health and
DADHC to improve interagency roles and responsibilities in support of people with dual
diagnosis. The draft MOU has been circulated for consultation in both departments, and
a copy of the final document will be forwarded to this Office once approved.

With regard to services to improve the health outcomes of people with an intellectual
disability, NSW Health has advised that:
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e In partnership with DADHC, the department is developing a Service Framework to
improve the health needs of people with intellectual disability in NSW. NSW Health has a
public commitment to provide the Minister for Health with a business case to implement
the Service Framework. While there are currently no funds identified for the
implementation of the Service Framework, the aim of the business case will be to
develop the preferred state wide model(s) and to secure adequate funding to ensure all
Area Health Services are equipped to provide health services to people with an
intellectual disability.

e A time-limited Advisory Group has been established to contribute to building the
business case, with three meetings arranged for 2009. NSW Health anticipates
submitting a business case to the Minister for Health this year.

e The Centre for Developmental Disabilities has been awarded a three-year grant from
2008/09 to 2010/11 to continue to provide specialised health services to people with
intellectual disabilities through the Developmental Disability Health Unit.

DADHC

We directed 10 recommendations to DADHC. Five of the recommendations were targeted at
care and support for people with disabilities living in DADHC-operated or funded
accommodation (‘disability services’), and five were targeted at care and support for people
living in licensed boarding houses.

Our recommendations concerning people living in the care of disability services focused on:
a) setting first aid requirements;

b) evaluating the department’s policies on palliative care, health care, and ensuring good
nutrition; and

c) developing a policy regarding support for ageing people with disabilities.

In response to these recommendations, DADHC told us that:

e One-off funding will be provided to the non-government sector to train disability support
staff in first aid effective from July 2009. DADHC is also considering how it will address
our recommendation regarding enforcing first aid requirements.

e The evaluation of the Ensuring Good Nutrition policy is expected to be completed in
March 2009. In January 2009, DADHC also engaged dietician services to provide
increased clinical expertise in each region for people with disabilities living in
accommodation services or at home in the community.

e Anindependent evaluation of the Palliative Care policy was completed in February 2009,
and DADHC is currently considering the findings and recommendations of the report.

e DADHC will give consideration to reviewing the effectiveness of the Health Care policy in
its operated and funded services in 2010, once all services have had at least one full
review period to demonstrate improvements in their health records and health outcomes
for their clients.

e A number of DADHC program areas are developing appropriate services responses to
meet the needs of people with a disability who are ageing, including the introduction of a
new adult day program targeted at people aged 55-64 years and people with early onset
ageing. DADHC is currently considering what other action it may take with regard to our
recommendation.
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Our recommendations concerning people living in licensed boarding houses focused on:
a) review of the tool used to screen people before entry to licensed boarding houses;

b) action in response to a 2007 review of the health needs of residents in the inner-west of
Sydney;

c) development of initiatives to promote good practice standards relating to the
administration of regular medication;

d) actions to improve record keeping; and

e) action taken by the Interdepartmental Committee on Reform of the Private Residential
Service Sector (IDC) to progress the review of the Youth and Community Services Act
1973.

In response to these recommendations, DADHC told us that:

e DADHC's review of the Screening Tool for Entry to Licensed Boarding Houses is
expected to be completed in July 2009, once the pilot of the revised screening tool and
the evaluation of the pilot have been finalised.

e An evaluation of Primary and Secondary Health Care services will commence in May
2009, and the findings of the 2007 health review report will be considered in this context.

e The DADHC/ NSW Health Senior Officers’ Group has endorsed the development of a
joint initiative to address our recommendation regarding medication administration
standards. DADHC has held preliminary discussions with representatives of NSW
Health’'s Pharmaceutical Division to progress the initiative.

e DADHC will develop relevant resources and good practice guidelines to support
compliance with record keeping requirements.

e The IDC has established the broad directions for the reform of shared private residential
services sector, incorporating the review of the Youth and Community Services Act
1973. The broad directions for the reform are currently being considered by the NSW
Government. Monthly meetings of the IDC are being scheduled.

DADHC and NSW Health will provide a further report to this Office in July 2009 on progress
towards implementing our recommendations.

Police

Question 15

Have you been able to assess how effectively the NSWPF is using the streamlined
complaint-handling procedures since their rollout across the State? (AR p 99)

Answer

Streamlining was rolled out in May 2008. Both Police and this office expected it would take
some time for the new procedures to be “bedded down” and this proved to be the case.
However, we are now seeing clear evidence of changes in police handling of complaints due
to streamlining. The anticipated benefits are improvements in the timeliness for dealing with
the less serious complaints, cost savings from more simplified procedures for resolving
complaint issues, and greater levels of satisfaction for all parties.
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While no formal evaluation has to date been conducted to assess these anticipated
outcomes, informal feedback received during the past 10 months indicates positive support
for these objectives. We have conducted a number of visits to metropolitan and country
Local Area Commands to meet with commanders and senior staff and observe complaint
management team meetings and have discussed streamlining during these visits.
Universally there has been positive feedback.

Under the class and kind agreement under section 122(2) of the Police Act, NSW Police
Force is required to measure the satisfaction of complainants in the handling of non-
notifiable matters annually and report the results to the Ombudsman. In December 2008 our
office provided some advice to the Professional Standards Command and encouraged them
to conduct a more detailed telephone survey to assess complainant satisfaction. This was
recently trialled and a further survey will be conducted and reported to us by the end of the
financial year. This should provide some insights into how streamlining is being seen by
complainants.

We have also identified a significant uptake of streamlined procedures with notifiable
complaints. Pursuant to the agreement between the Ombudsman and the Police Integrity
Commission after consultation with the Commissioner of Police, police are required to notify
the Ombudsman of complaints about more serious matters for detailed case by case
oversight by the Ombudsman. While police officers in carrying out investigations must have
regard to any matters specified by the Commissioner or the Ombudsman as needing to be
examined or taken into consideration, generally the nature of the investigation is a matter for
the police to determine. There are two principal approaches to investigation. For serious and
criminal allegations, the investigation usually warrants an evidence-based approach. With
less serious matters that, if true, are capable and likely to be appropriately dealt with by local
management action, an informal resolution-based approach is adopted.

Even with notifiable matters, the streamlining procedures are being increasingly adopted. In
notifiable matters the subject of investigation in 2007/08, approximately 5% were dealt with

by way of informal resolution focused investigations. Current figures indicate in 2008/09 this
will rise to at least 20% of all investigations of notifiable matters.

Section 160 of the Police Act requires the Ombudsman to inspect the records of the NSW
Police Force at least once every 12 months for the purpose of ascertaining whether or not
the requirements of Part 8A of the Act are being complied with. Further, it requires the
Ombudsman to keep under scrutiny the systems established within the NSW Police Force
for dealing with complaints. As part of this general audit function, my office is currently
scoping a special audit to examine streamlined complaints which will be conducted later in
the year. There are a number of risks associated with streamlining, including that wrong
decisions may be made about whether to conduct evidence-based investigations or informal
resolution, failure to take non-reviewable action when it is warranted, and failure to manage
the perceptions and expectations of complainants. We hope that our audit of a
representative sample of streamlined matters will enable us to assess whether NSW Police
Force is dealing appropriately with such risks.

Question 16

You report on poor NSWPF response to complaints of detrimental action against
police whistleblowers (AR pp 104-5). Has the Office finalised its suggestions for
reform?
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Answer

Following the review of cases involving detrimental action, the Professional Standards
Command was provided with a discussion paper outlining the results of our review. There
has been some constructive exchange of correspondence with police arising from the
discussion paper and subsequent meetings held. The most recent was on 16 February
2009. Rather than proceeding to unilaterally issue a report, we have taken the approach of
engaging with the Professional Standards Command to jointly develop some proposals for
reform, on the basis that this is the most productive way for police to take ownership of the
problem and generate some useful solutions to overcome the problems we have identified
to date. Police are currently in the process of developing a new framework for reporting
misconduct. A draft was supplied to this office in April for comment. Once this framework is
refined and adopted, further changes to existing procedural guidelines and legislative
provisions will be identified and agreed upon. While this project is taking some time, it is
extremely important that we get it right. The project remains an important priority for our
Police Division.

Question 17

Has the NSWPF responded to the Office’s proposals to facilitate the provision of
information about the uses of Part 6A emergency powers (Law Enforcement (Powers
and Responsibilities) Act) (AR p 113)?

Answer

The delay by police in responding to the proposed information agreement for the provision
of data to facilitate our review of the ongoing review of the exercise of Part 6A powers was
an issue taken up directly with the Commissioner at the Standing Committee meeting on 12
February 2009. A draft information agreement had previously been sent to the
Commissioner in January 2008. Correspondence from the Manager of the Executive
Advisory Unit of the Commissioner received in January 2009 indicated that police were
significantly reading down our powers to require information for the review and were
opposing the provision of a range of necessary information. Those concerns were
addressed in detail in correspondence sent by the Assistant Ombudsman. Police
subsequently agreed to the information agreement with a minor amendment that was
satisfactory to this office. The signed agreement was provided to this office on 16 April 2009.

Juvenile Justice
Question 18

Has any action been taken to ameliorate overcrowding in juvenile justice facilities?
(AR pp 119-120)

Answer

Some action has been taken but it has been inadequate to address the significant and
ongoing overcrowding in juvenile justice centres. While DJJ gained the 50 bed former
periodic detention centre at Emu Plains in July 2008 on a 30 month lease from the
Department of Corrective Services, it lost the 23 beds at Keelong Juvenile Justice Centre
when it was closed in the mini budget in November 2008. While 15 new beds are due to be
completed at Orana Juvenile Justice Centre in June this year, the ongoing high numbers in
custody mean there will continue to be a shortfall in beds to accommodate all those in
custody.
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We are extremely concerned about the situation which we believe poses an unacceptable
risk to both young people in detention and the staff who care for them. Centres continue to
accommodate young people on mattresses on the floors in single rooms, in holding rooms
and clinics. At Frank Baxter Juvenile Justice Centre young people are being accommodated
in what is known as the ‘overflow’, which is in fact the visits area. Three or four young men
are accommodated on the floors of each of the interview rooms previously used for legal
and other visits. We made detailed enquiries with the Department of Juvenile Justice (DJJ)
in March 2009 following an alleged sexual assault on a detainee in one of these rooms by
his two room mates. Both of the alleged perpetrators have been charged by police.

While Emu Plains is providing much needed beds, it is not a full service juvenile justice
centre. It has no school or recreation oval. Rooms are all double rooms with no running
water, toilets or showers. Lack of space means detainees only have very limited time out of
their rooms each day. While initially DJJ hoped to only place detainees on 4-5 day remands
at Emu Plains this has proved impractical and stays are now open ended.

When both beds and overflow facilities in centres are full, young people are being
accommodated in police cells.

We have been impressed at the efforts being made by DJJ to manage the difficult situation
they find themselves in. However, more robust action is needed to address both the short
and longer term projections for numbers of young people in custody.

Question 19

Have any concerns arisen from the Office’s monitoring of the transfer to adult
correctional centres of certain categories of detainees aged over 18? (AR pp 120)

Answer

DJJ suspended transfers in August 2008 pending a review of its procedures. This was as a
result of a successful court challenge to the process used to transfer a number of detainees
from DJJ to the adult correctional system,. We provided comments on the new draft transfer
procedures earlier this year and understand assessment procedures for eligible detainees
will become operational shortly. We will monitor how the new transfer procedure operates in
practice.

Corrections
Question 20

What is the background to the changes made in your working relationship with
official visitors? What are the implications of the reduction in your access to them?

Answer

Our ability to directly contact Official Visitors was removed as a result of a decision taken by
the Hon John Hatzistergos when he was Minister for Justice. We understand the decision
was made on the basis of a recommendation of the Commissioner for Corrective Services.

Prior to the decision the Department of Corrective Services provided our Manager of
Corrections and Compliance with personal, direct, contact details for all Official Visitors —
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either a phone number or a postal or email address, and sometimes all three. Departmental
staff told us this would no longer happen due to “privacy concerns” and the Commissioner
issued a direction to General Managers that they were to take responsibility for facilitating
our contact with the Official Visitors.

We suggested to the Commissioner and the Minister that privacy concerns could be
overcome by contacting each Official Visitor and seeking their agreement (or otherwise) to
provide the Ombudsman with personal details to enable direct contact. Neither the
Commissioner nor the Minister agreed with this proposal.

As Official Visitors are appointed by and accountable to the Minister we had a discussion
with him around our concerns about the Commissioner’s direction to his staff, and to the
Visitors, that we could only contact them via the General Manager of the centre/s to which
they are appointed. We put forward our view that this fettered the independence of both this
office and the Visitors, and was impractical from our point of view, as well as being an
unnecessary burden on the General Managers to essentially provide a ‘secretarial service’
to the Visitors.

As a result of this restriction imposed in our ability to directly contact Official Visitors we now
have very little contact with them. Unless a Visitor takes the initiative to contact our office we
no longer speak to them direct, for example, to raise specific inmate grievances that may
come to our attention but are better dealt with by them. Also, we no longer speak to them
prior to our visits to the centres they visit to gain an understanding of current issues, or of
inmates who may benefit from an interview with our staff.

It remains our view that the lack of direct and regular contact between the staff of this office
and the Official Visitors reduces the efficiency of the oversight of the correctional system
that should be achieved by both areas working together.

Question 21

You reported that there was a positive outcome in 440 matters out of 692 preliminary
or informal complaints you received in 2007-2008. What about the remaining 252
complaints?

Answer

When we receive a complaint we make an assessment on the information in the complaint
about what action we should take. Often the assessment is that we should make some
preliminary or informal inquiries/ investigation and in many cases we achieve a positive
outcome. In regard to other cases that we inquire into (the 252 out of 692) we may not have
an outcome that could be described as positive, for a range of reasons.

These include:

e after making inquiries/investigating there is insufficient evidence to either prove or
disprove the substance of the complaint

e our inquiries/investigations reveal that information set out in the complaint did not
happen as described or interpreted by the complainant

e adecision that is complained about is not seen as unreasonable once we are made
aware of other information (such as security or intelligence information) that cannot be
given to the complainant
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e we make inquiries and confirm that the actions complained about are consistent with
policy, procedure and legislation and these are not flawed in any way that would require
examination by us

¢ the department refuses to resolve a relatively minor matter in a way we consider to be
positive but based on our priorities and resources we cannot justify further action to
address the issues

e the department resolves a matter before we make contact with them.

Departments and Authorities
Question 22

What has been the response of the Department of Education and Training to your
recommendations in relation to long suspensions from school?

Answer

The Department of Education and Training responded positively to the investigation,
commenting on its quality and thoroughness when accepting all of our recommendations.
The department has implemented a number of the measures recommended and has
established an internal departmental committee to progress the remaining matters. The
department is reporting to us at three monthly intervals on its progress.

Woo